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Workshop: 

From Conflict Displacement to Climate Displacement: 

Finding Durable and Sustainable Solutions to Internal Displacement in Nigeria 

29 November 2022, Abuja, Nigeria 

 

Communiqué 

Preamble: 

We, the 60 par�cipants represen�ng all PSI affiliates in Nigeria, the Na�onal Labor Congress, civil 
society partners, experts, government agencies, and leaders of the IDP communi�es, have gathered 
together in the Public Services Interna�onal (PSI) Advocacy Workshop on the theme: From Conflict 
Displacement to Climate Displacement on this 29th day of November 2022, Abuja, and make the 
following submissions: 

Cognizant of the situa�on that internal displacement in Nigeria is the result of a mul�tude of 
complex and o�en overlapping triggers and drivers. The violence resul�ng from atacks of Boko 
Haram and other non-state armed groups (NSAGs) have led to significant displacement in the 
country’s northeast region since 2009. Conflict and violence triggered 376,000 new movements in 
2021, a more than two-fold increase from 2020, primarily affec�ng north-eastern states of Borno, 
Adamawa, and Yobe.  

Note with growing concern that longstanding violence between Fulani pastoralists and Hausa 
farmers in the north-western states of Katsina, Sokoto and Zamfara has also become more frequent, 
and rural banditry and criminal violence are on the rise across all northern states, leading to large-
scale displacement. This criminal and inter-communal violence driven by compe��on for resources 
aggravated by climate change has escalated in recent years in central, north-central, and north-
western regions and con�nued through in 2021. As a result of these conflicts and violence, around 
3.2 million people live in internal displacement in Nigeria, which is not only a record figure for the 
country, but also ranks Nigeria as the country with the largest IDP popula�on in West Africa. 

Note with even growing concern, that while Nigeria con�nues to struggle with internal displacement 
caused by conflicts and violence, the onset of climate-related disasters results to more displacement, 
further exacerba�ng the suffering and hardships of affected communi�es, par�cularly the poor who 
are the most vulnerable. Figures over the last decade show that across the country, the number of 
people internally displaced by disasters (6.1 million) has far exceeded the number of those displaced 
by conflict and violence (4.1 million) as of the end of 2021 (IDMC, 2022).   

Call attention to the flood calamity that hit the country in early summer of 2022 and con�nues to 
this day. The flood, which affects 33 of Nigeria's 36 states, has displaced over 1.4 million people and 
killed over 603 and injured 2,400 others. According to government figures, about 82,035 houses and 
332,327 hectares of land have been damaged. In the state of Bayelsa alone, which is one of the 
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smaller Nigerian states, 1.3 million have been affected, 1.2 million have been displaced, 182 have 
been injured and 96 dead. Around 4,000 houses have been damaged and more than 25,000 hectares 
of farmland have been destroyed (BYSEMA, 2022). Schools, public infrastructures, hospitals and 
health facili�es were also severely damaged.  

Alarmed and concerned that the Nigerian government has downplayed the real impact of this 
climate disaster by not presen�ng the full picture of the damage while falling short in its efforts to 
address the crisis. Those who are affected and displaced, a huge propor�on of them are women and 
children, con�nue to suffer in silence. Slow government response to reverse the impact of this 
calamity will further exacerbate loss of livelihood, food insecurity and depriva�on of access to 
essen�al public services. 

Strongly underscore that in the midst of these conflict and climate disasters, public service workers, 
i.e. the emergency workers, local government workers, health care workers, social care workers and 
many others are at the frontlines saving lives and providing essen�al services even as they 
themselves and their families are also affected.  

Appreciate that our global federa�on the Public Services Interna�onal (PSI) has always been 
cognizant of the issue of migra�on and forced displacement, in defending access to human rights, 
solidarity and quality public services while upholding the safety and dignity of public services 
workers on the frontlines. In line with this, PSI has been running a Project on Building the Capacity of 
Public Service Trade Unions in Defending the Human Rights of internally displaced persons (IDPs) to 
Quality Public Services in Nigeria. 

Taking into full account these factors and challenges, we submit the following: 

The par�cipants appreciated the Federal Government of Nigeria for the adop�on and launching of 
the Nigeria Policy on internally displaced persons (IDPs) on the 23rd of March 2022 and all its 
agencies, the Na�onal Commission for refugees, NEMA, Ministry of Humanitarian affairs etc., for all 
the interven�ons so far. 

Appreciates Public Services Interna�onal for its un�ring efforts in ameliora�ng the sufferings of 
internally displaced persons in Nigeria. 

We feel the suffering of the frontline workers in Bayelsa State and other States ravaged by the 
flooding of 2022 and call on the Government at all levels to ensure safe and decent condi�ons for 
our workers so that they can con�nue to provide services to their communi�es, while we amplify our 
demand for public investment in the rebuilding and rehabilita�on efforts. 

Par�cipants urge the Government at all �ers from the Federal, State and Local Government 
Authori�es, as a mater of urgency, to address the plight of all IDPs with utmost aten�on. 

PSI condemns all forms of viola�ons of the rights of IDPs in all camps across Nigeria. We are fully 
aware that in situa�ons of forced displacement, it is the women and children who suffer the most. 
PSI con�nues to work with its union affiliates and civil society allies and other stakeholders in 
defending the human rights of IDPs to decent work and quality public services.  

Par�cipants urge the Government to provide durable and sustainable solu�ons to internal 
displacement in Nigeria. These solu�ons must be human rights-based, gender-responsive, puts 
people and the environment over profit, ensures social dialogue through the par�cipa�on of workers 
and their unions, and consulta�ons with civil society and stakeholders, most especially the IDPs 
themselves.   
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Par�cipants call on Government to focus more on renewable energy along with just and socially-
responsible transi�on, and implement mi�ga�on and adapta�on measures, including reforesta�on 
programmes across the country.  

As part of the durable solu�on, IDPs should be returned to their ancestral homes in a dignified, 
sustainable and safe way as provided for in the Na�onal IDP Policy. Towards this, the full 
implementa�on of the policy needs to be given prompt aten�on, along with the development of its 
legal framework based on interna�onal human rights norms and labour standards.  

Many IDPs may risk not vo�ng as a result of displacement. Therefore, the government should protect 
and ensure that IDPs are able to exercise their poli�cal right to vote in the upcoming general 
elec�ons in early 2023.  

Recognizing that conflict and climate are clearly link and, if not mi�gated, will cause more 
displacement in the coming years, we therefore call with urgency all levels of Government, civil 
society partners, the wider trade union movement and all stakeholders to work in concerted efforts 
to address the drivers and root causes of forced displacement from the perspec�ve of climate jus�ce, 
human rights and quality and inclusive public services.    
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